SCE Chair’s Report to SOM

The second meeting of the SOM Steering Committee on ECOTECH (SCE) was held in Surabaya, Indonesia on 17 April 2013.  Key outcomes of the meeting were as follows:

1. SCE noted progress on the survey commissioned at SCE1 to assess the effectiveness of SCE’s work, capacity building and communication.  The survey report will be circulated before and discussed at SCE3.

2. SCE noted the capacity building evaluation tools tabled by the APEC Secretariat and the work underway in the Budget and Management Committee concerning project monitoring and evaluation.  SCE noted that further focus on the evaluation tools, the BMC work and the survey responses may come together to provide improved project design and evaluation by SCE fora. SCE is to further discuss the capacity building evaluation issue at SCE 3.


3. SCE noted work underway on cross-cutting issues, including on ocean related issues and infrastructure development and financing.


4. SCE noted progress to date by SCE fora in preparing draft strategic plans.  SCE resolved to provide assistance and comment, as required, to fora to improve the focus of their plans and expressed an expectation that the APEC Secretariat would follow up more strongly with fora that were behind schedule on preparing draft strategic plans.

5. SCE received the APEC Secretariat Executive Director’s update on the implementation of fora workplans.


6. SCE endorsed the Human Resource Development Working Group’s 2013 work plan.


7. SCE endorsed the Anti-Corruption and Transparency Experts Working Group responses to the recommendations of its independent assessment undertaken in 2012.


8. SCE noted progress on the conduct of the 2013 independent assessments of the Counter‑Terrorism Task Force; Experts Group on Illegal Logging and Associated Trade; Energy Working Group; and Transportation Working Group.

Recommendations

It is recommended that SOM note this report.
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The second meeting of the SOM Steering Committee on ECOTECH (SCE) was held in Surabaya, Indonesia on 17 April 2013.  It was attended by representatives of all 21 economies, including Senior Officials from 19 economies and the Executive Director of the APEC Secretariat.  The Chair of the Policy Partnership on Science, Technology and Innovation (PPSTI) and the Lead Shepherd of the Human Resources Development Working Group (HRDWG) also attended.
The meeting was chaired by Mr Tan Jian, Senior Official of China for APEC.  The Vice-Chair of the meeting was Ambassador Yuri Thamrin, the SOM Chair from Indonesia.

1. 
Welcome by SCE Chair, Mr Tan Jian
The SCE Chair welcomed all members to the SCE 2 meeting. The SCE Chair summarised the work that was accomplished  in SCE1 and the SCE-COW meetings held in February in Jakarta, including the endorsement of all except three fora workplans,  the successful Dialogue on Mainstreaming Ocean Related Issues and the decision to develop a workplan, the review of fora progress on preparation of strategic plans, the discussion  on improving APEC’s capacity building work, the Executive Director’s report on the alignment of fora workplans, and the endorsement  to undertake a survey of fora and economies on the effectiveness of SCE work, capacity building and communications.  He noted that work would continue on many of those topics in the SCE2 meeting.

2.
Adoption of the Agenda
The SCE chair proposed an amendment to the draft agenda to add an item 3.4 on Dialogue on Infrastructure Development and Investment – SCE Follow up.  The agenda (2013/SOM/SCE/001) was adopted as amended.
3.
Improving Economic and Technical Cooperation in APEC


3.1
The Secretariat to provide an update on the survey of SCE fora and economies.
The Secretariat reported that responses to the survey had been arriving a little slowly with a total of 18 responses to date, comprising seven from fora and 11 from economies.  It would still be possible to receive responses for a further two weeks.  From a brief examination of the survey responses received the SCE-COW meeting had been noted as an area that could be improved.  Improvement on the coordination of cross-cutting issues was also identified as an area for attention.
The SCE Chair commented that the survey was designed to provide fora an opportunity to provide bottom up feedback and for economies to communicate with each other and to lay the ground for improvement of future work.  The response rate was a little low.  He commented that the number of responses said something about the quality of communication between fora and SCE.

During discussion economies noted that the survey was a useful opportunity to identify ways to improve APEC’s activities.  The need for capacity building to be tied to strategic goals was emphasised.  Greater dialogue between fora and SCE was required and Program Directors had a role to play in assisting that dialogue. 
The PECC briefed SCE on their conference held earlier in the year that included a good discussion on ECOTECH.  The need for capacity building work to be guided by strategic goals was acknowledged as was the critical importance of capacity building for achieving APEC’s goals.  The next PECC State of Region report would focus on ECOTECH and include the results of a survey PECC would be undertaking of stakeholders from business and academia.  The importance of engaging the business community in capacity building projects was highlighted.  
The SCE Chair noted the importance of synergy on capacity building efforts in APEC which could be achieved through coordination of cross-cutting issues and a multi-year approach.  He indicated that he would send a letter to economies and fora informing them that SCE was still expecting responses to the survey, especially in the next two weeks.

3.2
Indonesia to provide an update on preparation of a template work plan for APEC ocean-related activities.
Indonesia expressed their thanks to economies for the support shown to the mainstreaming of ocean issues topic, including the successful dialogue held at SCE1.  Indonesia was in the process of preparing a work plan which would be distributed intersessionally after SOM2 for further discussion at SOM3.  
The Philippines noted the importance of this topic to APEC and its appropriate position as multi-year program.  The Philippines would focus on the sustainable management of marine resources during its hosting of APEC in 2015.  The HRDWG Lead Shepherd noted the many participants in his working group who had experience working on oceans issues who could be used to assist on this topic.
3.3
The Secretariat to report on some tools available to evaluate capacity building activities. 

The Secretariat introduced its report on capacity building evaluation tools (2013/SOM2/SCE/002) noting that the tools (contained in 2013/SOM2/SCE/003-5) were provided as examples that could be adapted to suit individual programs.
The SCE Chair noted that BMC was undertaking some work regarding the monitoring and evaluation of APEC funded projects.  The results of that work should be clearer by SCE3 and the consultant who was undertaking the study would attend SCE3 and provide a briefing. He suggested that the results of the BMC work, the SCE survey and the evaluation tools presented may come together to form a useful resource that fora could use to improve the design and evaluation of projects.

The potential usefulness of the tools presented and the desirability of combining with the BMC efforts to develop a coordinated solution was noted during discussion.  Economies highlighted the importance of identifying the right people to receive capacity building training and that those people had the right background.  The importance of ensuring participants shared knowledge upon their return home was emphasised.  
Economies noted the need for training to target areas where greatest value could be achieved.  The importance of undertaking effective evaluation straight after training and again some months after training was emphasised.  The results of effective evaluations should be shared with fora to assist them achieve best practice.
The Philippines noted that economies should take responsibility for initiating the projects they need and have a plan on how the capacity will be delivered.  The SCE Chair noted the desirability of capacity building being demand driven but also noted the challenge of delivering programs to the right people who were not fluent in English.
The United States noted that they had undertaken a mid-term assessment of the Technical Assistance and Training Facility (TATF) at the APEC Secretariat where the results looked positive.  

The SCE Chair underlined the importance for many developing economies to build knowledge about the APEC agenda.  He noted that there would be a more in depth discussion at SCE3.  

3.4 Dialogue on Infrastructure Development and Investment – SCE Follow up
The SOM Chair reported on the Dialogue on Infrastructure Development and Investment held on 15 April 2013.  The dialogue had gone well, highlighting the many impediments to infrastructure development.  The impediments could be tackled through capacity building.  There was already much work undertaken by multilateral banks delivered to individual economies.  The question was what APEC could do to help.  
The SOM Chair noted that capacity building projects on infrastructure should be guided by a four year plan and would need to receive appropriate priority in the 2014 funding criteria. 
Economies noted the importance of capacity building being demand driven but also linked to priority work streams.  Economies expressed support for this work stream noting that a great deal of expertise existed within APEC already that could be built upon.  The need to work with Senior Finance Officials was noted.

4.

Strategic Plans

4.1
SCE to consider progress by fora on the preparation of draft strategic plans.
The Secretariat reported on the status of strategic plan preparation.  Six draft strategic plans had been received (2013/SOM2/SCE/007-011;016).
Members endorsed the SCE Chair’s proposal to write to fora reiterating the need to complete the plans and ask the Secretariat to follow up more strongly with those groups that were behind schedule, as well as the proposed five-step approach: 1) receive draft strategic plans; 2) circulate the plans to Senior Officials for comment; 3) collect feedback; 4) distribute comments to fora for their consideration and revision; and 5) receive final plans from fora by CSOM.  Economies were therefore expected to provide comments on strategic plans.
The Chair of the PPSTI briefed SCE on the forum’s first meeting that was held the previous week.  The leadership group had been established comprising Indonesia as Chair with Vice-Chairs from China and Japan.  The forum expected to have a strategic plan and work plan completed at the next PPSTI meeting in June/July in Medan.  He noted that the policy partnership was an evolving model and the forum was grappling with the need to organise separate meetings for the government and business representatives in addition to the main joint meeting.
Members commented that with three policy partnerships now operating there would shortly be a need to review or discuss how the policy partnership model was unfolding in practice.  Such a discussion could be led by SCE and should include ABAC involvement.

SCE was informed that the HRDWG planned to discuss the development of a strategic plan at their meeting in June with a view to submitting it as soon as possible.

5.

SCE Fora

5.1
SCE to consider the Update by the Executive Director of the APEC Secretariat on the Implementation of SCE Fora Work Plans

The Executive Director of the APEC Secretariat noted based on the information the Secretariat had received that it was not clear that all fora were on track to achieve their planned deliverables this year.  He explained that the main reason for this was the relatively early time of the year that SCE2 was being held, with a number of fora having not yet held their first meeting for 2013 and others being only in the early stages of getting their activities underway.  He expressed that the position would be clearer by SCE3 in July.  He noted that the Tourism Working Group had prepared a draft work plan and would be finalising it at their meeting later in April.  
The HRDWG Lead Shepherd made a presentation on its 2013 workplan.  SCE endorsed the HRDWG 2013 workplan.

6. 

Independent Assessment of SCE Fora

6.1
ACTWG to report on progress implementing the recommendations of their 2012 independent assessment
The SCE Chair noted that four independent assessments were undertaken in 2012.  One group, the Anti‑Corruption and Transparency Experts Working Group had provided their response to the independent assessment recommendations for consideration at SCE2 (2013/SOM2/SCE/014).  He noted that responses to the other three assessments would be provided at SCE3, being the Policy Partnership on Women and the Economy; Telecommunications Working Group; and the joint assessment of the Agricultural Technology Cooperation Working Group and High Level Policy Dialogue on Agricultural Biotechnology.

The SCE Chair noted that the ACTWG Chair was unable to attend the SCE meeting.  The SCE Chair noted that the ACTWG had indicated that they accepted recommendations 2 to 20 but did not support recommendation 1.  Recommendation 1 stated that the chair position should rotate every two years.  The ACTWG believed that the current arrangement involving annual rotation, with the host economy chairing each year, together with the previous and subsequent hosts serving as vice-chairs was an effective arrangement.  SCE agreed that the ACTWG did not need to implement recommendation 1 from their independent assessment and could continue with their existing chairing arrangement.
6.2
The Secretariat to present the progress report of the ongoing independent assessment of CTTF, EGILAT, EWG and TPTWG.

SCE took note of the Secretariat’s progress report on the 2013 independent assessments.  SCE accepted Canada’s proposal that assessors to cluster related recommendations in independent assessment reports.
7.
Other Business

SCE noted the comments by the HRDWG Lead Shepherd that chairs and lead shepherds needed more support, especially given the frequent turn over in many fora.  More effort should be made to get all fora leaders to a meeting with SCE to talk about alignment of fora work with leaders’ expectations.
7.1
Document access - Members will be invited to decide on the classification of all documents relating to this meeting
The document access list (2013/SOM2/SCE/000) was endorsed without amendment.
The SCE Chair closed the meeting commending the good discussion and rich inputs and expecting to continue the in depth discussion at SCE3.

